Guilford Association Annual Meeting                            DRAFT PENDING ADOPTION                                                                                                                                   Smith Hall, Second Presbyterian Church

November 13, 2013

7:00 PM

Board Members Present: Margaret Alton, Cathy Boyne, Elizabeth Comer, Felix Dawson, Heather Fones, Howard Friedel, Anthony Gill, Ann Giroux, Tom Hobbs, Jeremy Hoffman, Larry LaMotte, Lynda Riley, Sharon Smith

Board Members Absent: Bruce Barnett, Tim Chriss, Lisa Garten, Lawrence La Motte, Bernie Shutty, Ann Tyler

Guilford Office Manager Present: Michelle Trousdale

City Council Members Present: Mary Pat Clarke, Bill Henry

Baltimore City Police Department Present: Police Commissioner Anthony Batts, Northern District Major Kimberly Burris, Captain Deron Gerrity, Officer Doug Gibson

McRoberts Security Present: Allen Fine, James Brady

Introductory Remarks: Tom Hobbs, Guilford Association President
Motion Passed: to approve minutes of November 14, 2012.

Guilford Association Members present voted unanimously.

Residents were reminded that both Guilford Association Annual Meeting minutes and Guilford Association Board of Managers minutes are posted on the Guilford Association website for community review.

Nominating Committee: Margaret Alton

This year’s Nominating Committee consisted of Margaret Alton (Vice President), Lynda Riley (Secretary), and Anthony Gill (Board Member).

The Board of Managers has twenty members and each year one quarter of the membership is elected as well as appointments to fill unexpired terms for Board positions.  Seven residents were proposed to be elected to the Board of Managers. 

The following Guilford resident and current Board Member was recommended to be reelected for another four year term:


Jeremy Hoffman (Bretton Place)

The following Guilford residents and current Board Members were recommended to be reelected to fulfill the two year period remaining of a four year term:


Cathy Boyne (Northway Road)




Felix Dawson (Wendover Road)

The following Guilford residents were proposed as new Board Members for four year terms:

Francisco Castellanos (Fenchurch Road)


Clarke Griffin (N Charles St)


Angela Lunczynski Hamilton (Chancery Road)
Steve Shattuck (Fenchurch Road)  
Motion Passed: To accept the slate of Board Members as proposed by the Nominating Committee.

Tom Hobbs welcomed the new board members and thanked two departing board members for their years of service.  Bruce Barnett oversaw the care and maintenance of Sherwood Gardens for over twenty years. He was frequently seen working tirelessly in Sherwood Gardens and we owe him great thanks and admiration for his commitment and devotion to the Gardens.
Ann Tyler served on the Guilford Board for one four year term and organized the Guilford neighborhood events including the Spring Egg Hunt, Dinner at Dusk, the Halloween Parade, and the Wine Tasting.

The 20 volunteer board members were thanked for their service.

Public Safety: The Police Commissioner and Commander of the Northern District were in attendance because public safety and security issues are of great concern to the community Tom Hobbs called upon Felix Dawson, Chair of the Board’s Security Committee to introduced Commissioner Batts and Major Burris.
Serious crimes (house break-ins, attempted break-ins and assaults) in Guilford are way up (23 ytd in 2013) compared to 4 or fewer such incidents in each of the previous three years. There have been numerous brazen daytime house break-ins. The break-ins typically have occurred between 9 AM and 6 PM Monday through Friday often when groups of juvenile males have been seen coming into the neighborhood from Greenmount Avenue and 39th Streets.  The criminals typically knock at a front door and if there is an answer inquire about a service such as lawn mowing; if there is no answer they go to the rear and break through a door or window. Computers, cell phones, ipads, and other electronics as well as jewelry, prescriptions and cash have been stolen. Some of these juvenile males have been arrested.  However, they have been released by the Juvenile Court and have come back to Guilford and broken into other houses. 
Major Burris acknowledged the problem of juvenile arrests and lenient penalties, noting that people committing crimes tend to go back to the same areas where they are comfortable and have been active. Residents asked why these juveniles are back on the street after having been arrested suggesting that  there appears to be an issue with the Juvenile Court System.  Councilwoman Clarke suggested that Guilford residents go to court and track the criminals and get involved with juvenile social workers.
Commissioner Batts spoke of organizational changes in the Police Department and the need for more officers. He acknowledged Guilford’s need for consistent steady patrols, but said there are problems with police recruitment, high attrition, and a large number of officers on leave for medical, military service and suspensions. He indicated that police presence in Guilford would be increased.
A resident complained that there is no follow up with the police department after a break-in.  If a detective is called they do not get a call back.  Major Burris acknowledged problems with communication between the police patrol department and the detectives.  They are under two different management structures and different communication systems.

2014 Budget and Treasurer’s Report: Heather Fones

There was a discussion of the 2014 budgets for the Guilford Association and Stratford Green. Tom Hobbs explained that the Guilford Association is the homeowners association responsible for carrying out the provisions of the Deed and Agreement and owner of all common property except Sherwood Gardens. Stratford Green is a non-profit corporation that owns and maintains Sherwood Gardens. 

The treasurer explained that in 2013 the Guilford Association will break even and it is expected that Stratford Green will have a deficit  requiring the use of money carried over from prior years.

The 2014 budgets are proposed as break even with a small reserve budgeted for the Guilford Association. There will be a .20 cents per 100 square feet increase in the mandatory maintenance charge in 2014. The new charge will be $2.20 per 100 square feet of property. The voluntary Association membership dues will increase from $40 to $50 and there will be a $5 increase in the mandatory charges to York Court owners.

Motion Passed: To approve the 2014 Budgets.

Reservoir: Cathy Boyne

The construction to put the reservoir water into tanks likely will begin in the summer of 2014 and last three years. The Guilford Association has negotiated with the City for the past 4 years in an effort to obtain an acceptable plan. In addition to the provisions of the general requirements, the Association is insisting on a separate memorandum of agreement with the City to deal with the disruption of life in Guilford including access to garages, parking restrictions for workers, limiting of construction hours, construction access and controlling dust and noise. 

The addition to the Pumping Station is being redesigned because the initial design was rejected both by the Guilford Association and CHAP. The construction of the Pumping Station will be completed at a different time than the reservoir and will extend the time of construction.

Architecture: Tom Hobbs

One of the most significant obligations that the Guilford Board of Managers has from the Deed and Agreement is the approval of architectural changes. So far in 2013 there have been 70 applications for architectural changes. About 90% of the applications are quickly approved. A few neighbors do not follow the required process and remedial action has to be taken by the Association both for unauthorized changes and for neglect of their house.

 Architectural Guidelines were reissued this year with some expanded explanations and clarifications.  The real estate market is generally improving with rising prices and few properties on the market. Also, the Committee has received applications for very substantial improvements and restoration to a number of properties.

Guilford has not been immune to the results of the declines that occurred in the real estate market. There are currently eleven houses lender controlled or in the process of foreclosure.  These properties have created problems for the neighborhood because it is usually a struggle to find the lender and asset manager and the houses may sit vacant for months or years.  The Association is focused on the issue. Often these houses have covenant violations and we have been able to get the covenant violations addressed before the house is sold.

A new zoning code is planned within Baltimore City.  The Architectural Committee met with Mary Pat Clarke during the November Architectural Committee meeting to discuss proposed zoning changes in her district.  The Committee will meet with Bill Henry to discuss the Northern Part of Guilford. The covenants govern use in Guilford, but our effort is to minimize zoning conflicts.
Sherwood Gardens Master Plan: Tom Hobbs and Margaret Alton
The Trustees of Stratford Green and Board of Managers of the Association concluded that a long-range (20 - 30 year) plan should be prepared as a guide for the maintenance and sustainability of Sherwood Gardens and the preservation of the Olmsted and Sherwood legacies in the Garden design.

The Master Plan was prepared by Beechbrook Landscape Architecture. The objectives are to maintain the tulips and summer flowers, to address the aging plants and trees and maintenance requirements, to restore major elements of the Olmsted and Sherwood plans and provide phasing for implementation. The plan was prepared in consultation with the Trustees of Stratford Green, reviewed by the Architectural Committee, and the Board of Managers .

There was a presentation of the plan beginning with an analysis of the Olmsted and Sherwood plans, overlays of modifications that have occurred over the years, an analysis of the view points and major bed placement and the curvilinear pattern of beds that directed the eye in the original plans, elements that have been lost or compromised and modifications that should be made overtime to restore the Gardens while reducing maintenance costs.

Restoring the densely planted and layered beds with masses of tulips and summer flowers on their edges is a plan recommendation. Also flowering perennials are proposed in the drip zone of trees and shrubs where tilling for annuals has damaged root structure. The intention of the plan is to maintain the Gardens and to enhance them further by the actions to restore design elements including, the replacement of declining azaleas, dogwoods and shrubs and the addition of plants appropriate for the setting and the rotation of bulbs and flowers to insure their health.

Beechbrook has recommended a three phase implementation that calls for the removal of some beds that obstruct views or are of inappropriate shape or location, the expansion of beds to restore the intended shape and size and the addition of plantings. 
Although each of these phases will cost money, in the long term bulb and flower replacement and maintenance expenses will be reduced. It also is hoped that the long-range plan will provide a basis for other funding sources interested in the restoration of Olmsted and other garden restoration.
Several neighbors were upset with how quickly some flower beds were altered and did not feel the communication was timely. 

Future Events: 
· November 24, a Holiday Tree Lighting and Caroling in Sherwood Gardens.

· December 7, the 2013 Holiday Party

· April 2014 a free concert at Second Presbyterian Church dedicated to the Guilford Centennial.

· May 3, 2014, a tulip flower arranging workshop will be held by Dutch Floral Gardens.

· May 10, 2014, a champagne and tulips centennial gala at Gertrude’s restaurant at the Baltimore Museum of Art.
There being no new business, the Annual Meeting was adjourned at 9:30pm.
